FORM 10-Q

UNITED STATES SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

Washington, D.C. 20549

x QUARTERLY REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934.

For the quarterly period ended August 1, 2015.

OR

o TRANSITION REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934.

For the transition period from to

Commission file number 001-37404

DAVIDSTEA INC.

(Exact name of registrant as specified in its charter)

Canada

(State or other jurisdiction of incorporation or organization)

98-1048842

(I.R.S. Employer Identification No.)

5430 Ferrier
Mount-Royal, Québec, Canada, H4P 1M2
(Address of principal executive offices) (zip code)

(888) 873-0006

(Registrant's telephone number, including area code)

Not Applicable

(Former name, former address and former fiscal year, if changed since last report)

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant (1) has filed all reports required to be filed by Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to file such reports), and (2) has been subject to such filing requirements for the past 90 days. YES x NO o

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant has submitted electronically and posted on its corporate Web site, if any, every Interactive Data File required to be submitted and posted pursuant to Rule 405 of Regulation S-T (§232.405 of this chapter) during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to submit and post such files). YES x NO o

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a large accelerated filer, an accelerated filer, a non-accelerated filer, or a smaller reporting company. See the definitions of "large accelerated filer," "accelerated filer" and "smaller reporting company" in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act.

Large accelerated filer o

Accelerated filer o

Non-accelerated filer x

Smaller reporting company o

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a shell company (as defined in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act). YES o NO x

As of September 9, 2015, 23,969,972 common shares of the registrant were outstanding.

DAVIDsTEA Inc.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

PART I. FINANCIAL INFORMATION

Item 1.	Consolidated Financial Statements	3
Item 2.	Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations	20
Item 3.	Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk	30
Item 4.	Controls and Procedures	30
	PART II. OTHER INFORMATION	
Item 1.	Legal Proceedings	31
Item 1A.	Risk Factors	31
Item 2.	Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities	31
Item 3.	Defaults Upon Senior Securities	32
Item 4.	Mine Safety Disclosures	32
Item 5.	Other Information	32
Item 6.	Exhibits	32

DAVIDsTEA Inc. (the "Company"), a corporation incorporated under the *Canada Business Corporations Act*, qualifies as a foreign private issuer in the United States for purposes of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the "Exchange Act"). As a foreign private issuer, the Company has chosen to file annual reports on Form 10-K, quarterly reports on Form 10-Q and current reports on Form 8-K with the United States Securities and Exchange Commission ("SEC") instead of filing the reporting forms available to foreign private issuers, although the Company is not required to do so,.

In this quarterly report, unless otherwise specified, all monetary amounts are in Canadian dollars, all references to "\$," "C\$," "CND\$," "Canadian dollars" and "dollars" mean Canadian dollars and all references to "U.S. dollars," "US\$" and "USD" mean U.S. dollars.

On September 4, 2015, the noon buying rate certified for customs purposes by the U.S. Federal Reserve Bank of New York was US\$1.00 = \$1.3272.

2

Part I. FINANCIAL INFORMATION

Item 1. Consolidated Financial Statements

DAVIDsTEA Inc.

Incorporated under the laws of Canada

INTERIM CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEETS

[Unaudited and in thousands of Canadian dollars]

As at

As at

		August 1, 2015 \$	January 31, 2015 \$
ASSETS	[Note 9]		
Current			
Cash		62,733	19,784
Accounts and other receivables		2,093	2,355
Inventories	[Note 5]	17,994	12,517
Income tax receivable		3,419	852
Prepaid expenses and deposits		5,544	3,050
Derivative financial instruments	[Note 17]	2,013	_
Total current assets		93,796	38,558
Property and equipment	[Note 6]	37,917	35,621
Intangible assets	[Note 7]	2,076	1,669
Deferred income taxes		4,582	3,212
Total assets		138,371	79,060
LIABILITIES AND EQUITY/(DEFICIENCY)			
Current			
Trade and other payables		14,892	12,441

Deferred revenue		2,284	2,634
Income taxes payable		_	87
Current portion of provisions	[Note 8]	35	258
Current portion of long-term debt and finance lease obligations	[Note 9]	_	4,287
Total current liabilities		17,211	19,707
Deferred rent and lease inducements		4,925	4,137
Provisions	[Note 8]	594	616
Long-term debt and finance lease obligations	[Note 9]	_	6,142
Deferred income taxes		_	357
Loan from the controlling shareholder		_	2,952
Preferred shares — Series A, A-1 and A-2	[Note 10]	_	28,768
Financial derivative liability embedded in preferred shares — Series A, A-1 and A-2	[Note 10]	_	16,427
Total liabilities		22,730	79,106
Equity/(Deficiency)			
Share capital	[Note 11]	259,153	385
Contributed surplus		2,089	1,412
Deficit		(149,443)	(4,129)
Accumulated other comprehensive income		3,842	2,286
Total Equity/(Deficiency)		115,641	(46)
		138,371	79,060

See accompanying notes

3

DAVIDSTEA Inc.

Incorporated under the laws of Canada

INTERIM CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF LOSS

AND COMPREHENSIVE LOSS

[Unaudited and in thousands of Canadian dollars, except share information]

		for the three months ended		for the six mon	ths ended
		August 1, 2015 \$	July 26, 2014 \$	August 1, 2015 \$	July 26, 2014 \$
Sales	[Note 16]	32,781	24,878	68,625	52,676
Cost of sales		16,731	12,193	33,486	24,271
Gross profit		16,050	12,685	35,139	28,405
Selling, general and administration expenses	[Note 13]	18,219	13,776	39,262	27,063
Results from operating activities		(2,169)	(1,091)	(4,123)	1,342
Finance costs		222	583	1,014	1,157
Finance income		(72)	(44)	(123)	(87)
Gain on derivative financial instruments	[Note 17]	(164)	_	(164)	
Accretion of preferred shares	[Note 10]	87	252	401	454
Loss from embedded derivative on Series A, A-1 and A-2					
preferred shares	[Note 10]	50,169	671	140,874	162
Loss before income taxes		(52,411)	(2,553)	(146,125)	(344)
Provision for income tax (recovery)	[Note 12]	(323)	135	(811)	904
Net loss		(52,088)	(2,688)	(145,314)	(1,248)
Other comprehensive loss					
Change in fair value of derivative financial instruments	[Note 17]	1,849	_	1,849	_
Provision for income tax on comprehensive income		(534)	_	(534)	_
Cumulative translation adjustment		815	(204)	241	(173)
Comprehensive loss		(49,958)	(2,892)	(143,758)	(1,421)
Loss per share					
Basic	[Note 14]	(2.73)	(0.22)	(9.35)	(0.10)
Fully diluted	[Note 14]	(2.73)	(0.22)	(9.35)	(0.10)
Weighted average number of shares outstanding					
— basic	[Note 14]	19,057,409	11,958,314	15,536,182	11,958,168
— fully diluted	[Note 14]	19,057,409	11,958,314	15,536,182	11,958,168

See accompanying notes

Incorporated under the laws of Canada

INTERIM CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS

[Unaudited and in thousands of Canadian dollars]

	for the three months ended		for the six months ended	
- -	August 1, 2015 \$	July 26, 2014 \$	August 1, 2015 \$	July 26, 2014 \$
OPERATING ACTIVITIES				
Net loss	(52,088)	(2,688)	(145,314)	(1,248)
Items not affecting cash:	(02,000)	(2,000)	(145,514)	(1,240)
Depreciation of property and equipment	1,350	1,040	2,648	2,090
Amortization of intangible assets	142	147	265	286
Loss on disposal of fixed assets	292	_	292	_
Gain on derivative financial instruments	(164)	_	(164)	_
Deferred rent	284	275	482	420
Recovery for onerous contracts	(191)	- Z/3	(265)	-
Stock-based compensation expense	493	162	818	281
Amortization of financing fees	10	43	176	84
Accretion of preferred shares	87	252	401	454
Loss from embedded derivative on Series A, A-1 and A-2	07	232	401	454
preferred shares	50,169	671	140,874	162
Deferred income taxes (recovered)	673	(70)	688	(139)
Deserted income taxes (recovered)	1,057	(168)	901	2,390
Not shange in other non each very ling conital halances related to	1,057	(100)	901	2,390
Net change in other non-cash working capital balances related to	(0.45)	(1.046)	(7.440)	(4,000)
operations	(945)	(1,846)	(7,446)	(4,966)
Cash flows related to operating activities	112	(2,014)	(6,545)	(2,576)
FINANCING ACTIVITIES		(50)	(FED)	(4.55)
Repayment of finance lease obligations	_	(78)	(552)	(155)
Proceeds of long-term debt	<u> </u>	— (F.10)	9,996	(1.100)
Repayment of long-term debt	(9,996)	(740)	(20,010)	(1,480)
Repayment of loan from controlling shareholder	(2,952)		(2,952)	
Share issuance of common shares	59	40	59	40
Share issuance of Series A, A-1 and A-2 preferred shares		905		3,554
Initial public offering	79,370	_	79,370	_
Issuance costs paid on initial public offering	(9,996)		(10,548)	
Financing fees	(52)		(171)	(112)
Cash flows related to financing activities	56,433	127	55,192	1,847
INVESTING ACTIVITIES				
Additions to property and equipment	(3,190)	(1,603)	(5,030)	(2,551)
Additions to intangible assets	(400)	(96)	(668)	(320)
Cash flows related to investing activities	(3,590)	(1,699)	(5,698)	(2,871)
Increase (decrease) in cash	52,955	(3,586)	42,949	(3,600)
Cash, beginning of period	9,778	15,336	19,784	15,350
Cash, end of period	62,773	11,750	62,773	11,750
Supplemental Information				
Cash paid for				
Interest	49	200	322	411
Income taxes	445	738	1,256	2,547
Cash received for			,	,- ,-
Interest	44	45	95	88
Income taxes	23	_	23	_
meome tunes	25		25	_

See accompanying notes

5

DAVIDsTEA Inc.

Incorporated under the laws of Canada

INTERIM CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF EQUITY (DEFICIENCY)

[Unaudited and in thousands of Canadian dollars]

	Share Capital \$	Contributed Surplus \$	Deficit \$	Accumulated Other Comprehensive Income \$	Total Deficiency \$
Balance, January 25, 2014	_	465	(10,583)	811	(9,307)
Net income for the six months ended July 26, 2014	_	_	(1,248)	_	(1,248)
Other comprehensive loss				(173)	(173)

Total comprehensive loss	_	_	(1,248)	(173)	(1,421)
Issuance of subordinate voting shares upon exercise of					
options	40	_	_	_	40
Stock-based compensation	_	281	_	_	281
Balance, July 26, 2014	40	746	(11,831)	638	(10,407)
Balance, January 31, 2015	385	1,412	(4,129)	2,286	(46)
Net loss for the six months ended August 1, 2015	_	_	(145,314)	_	(145,314)
Other comprehensive income	_	_	_	1,556	1,556
Total comprehensive income (loss)	_	_	(145,314)	1,556	(143,758)
Issuance of subordinate voting shares upon exercise					
of options	141	(141)	_	_	_
Issuance of common shares	59	_	_	_	59
Proceeds on initial public offering	79,370	_	_	_	79,370
Issue costs on initial public offering (net of future					
tax benefit)	(7,749)	_	_	_	(7,749)
Issuance of common shares on conversion of junior					
preferred and Series A, A-1 and A-2 preferred					
shares	186,947	_	_	_	186,947
Stock-based compensation		818	_		818
Balance, August 1, 2015	259,153	2,089	(149,443)	3,842	115,641

See accompanying notes

6

DAVIDSTEA Inc.

NOTES TO CONDENSED INTERIM CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

For the three and six-month periods ended August 1, 2015 and July 26, 2014 [Unaudited]

[Amounts in thousands of Canadian dollars except per share amounts and where otherwise indicated]

1. CORPORATE INFORMATION

The unaudited condensed interim consolidated financial statements of DAVIDsTEA Inc. and its subsidiary [collectively, the "Company"] for the three and six-month periods ended August 1, 2015 were authorized for issue in accordance with a resolution of the Board of Directors on September 9, 2015. The Company is incorporated and domiciled in Canada and its shares are publicly traded on the NASDAQ Stock Market under the symbol "DTEA". The registered office is located in Montréal, Québec, Canada.

The Company is engaged in the retail sale of tea and tea-related products in Canada and in the United States. Retail sales are traditionally higher in the fourth fiscal quarter due to the holiday season.

2. BASIS OF PREPARATION

These unaudited condensed interim consolidated financial statements have been prepared in accordance with IAS 34, "Interim Financial Reporting" as issued by the International Accounting Standards Board ("IASB"). Accordingly, these financial statements do not include all of the financial statement disclosures required for annual financial statements and should be read in conjunction with the Corporation's audited annual consolidated financial statements for the year ended January 31, 2015, which have been prepared in accordance with IFRS as issued by the IASB. In management's opinion, the unaudited condensed interim consolidated financial statements reflect all the adjustments that are necessary for a fair presentation of the results for the interim period presented.

On May 12, 2015, the Company's Board of Directors approved a 1.6-for-1 split on common and Class AA common shares, which was effective May 21, 2015. The accompanying financial statements have been adjusted to reflect the forward split. As a result, the historical per share amounts and the number of shares in these unaudited condensed interim consolidated financial statements have been retroactively adjusted to reflect this change.

Basis of consolidation

The unaudited condensed interim consolidated financial statements include the accounts of the Company and its wholly owned U.S. subsidiary, DAVIDsTEA (USA) Inc. The unaudited condensed interim financial statements of the subsidiary are prepared for the same reporting period as the parent company, using consistent accounting policies. All intercompany transactions, balances and unrealised gains or losses have been eliminated. The Company has no interests in special purpose entities.

3. SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES

These unaudited condensed interim consolidated financial statements have been prepared using the accounting policies and methods of computation as outlined in note 4 of the annual consolidated financial statements for the year-ended January 31, 2015, except for the stock-based compensation policy, which reflects the issuance of Restricted Share Units ("RSUs"), and the hedging policy.

Under the 2015 Omnibus Equity Incentive Plan (the "2015 Omnibus Plan"), selected employees are granted RSUs where each RSU has a value equal to one common share. The compensation expense is recorded at the fair value of the Company's common shares at the grant date over the vesting

period (generally three years) with a corresponding credit to contributed surplus for equity-settled RSUs and a corresponding credit to a liability for cash-settled RSUs. RSUs may be settled in shares, cash, or a combination of cash or shares upon vesting at the discretion of the Company.

During the quarter ended August 1, 2015, the Company entered into foreign exchange contracts as described in Note 17. The Company applies hedge accounting for its forward exchange contracts and designates them as cash flow hedges. At the inception of a hedge relationship, the Company formally designates and documents the hedge relationship. Such hedges are expected to be highly effective in achieving offsetting changes in cash flows and are assessed on an ongoing basis to determine that they actually have been highly effective throughout the financial reporting periods for which they were designated. In cash flow hedge relationships, the effective portion of the gains or losses on the hedged item is recognized directly in OCI, while the innefective portion is recorded in net earnings. The amounts recognized in OCI are reclassified to net earnings when the hedged item affects earnings.

7

Information on significant new accounting standards and amendments issued but not yet adopted is described below.

IFRS 9, "Financial Instruments", partially replaces the requirements of IAS 39, "Financial Instruments: Recognition and Measurement". This standard is the first step in the project to replace IAS 39. The IASB intends to expand IFRS 9 to add new requirements for the classification and measurement of financial liabilities, derecognition of financial instruments, impairment and hedge accounting to become a complete replacement of IAS 39. These changes are applicable for annual periods beginning on or after January 1, 2018, with earlier application permitted. The Company has not yet assessed the future impact of this new standard on its consolidated financial statements.

IFRS 15, "Revenue from Contracts with Customers" replaces IAS 11, "Construction Contracts", and IAS 18, "Revenue", as well as various interpretations regarding revenue. This standard introduces a single model for recognizing revenue that applies to all contracts with customers, except for contracts that are within the scope of standards on leases, insurance and financial instruments. This standard also requires enhanced disclosures. Adoption of IFRS 15 is mandatory and will be effective for annual periods beginning on or after January 1, 2018. The Company is currently assessing the impact of adopting this standard on the Company's consolidated financial statements and related note disclosures.

There were no new accounting standards implemented during the six-month period ended August 1, 2015.

4. SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING JUDGEMENTS, ESTIMATES AND ASSUMPTIONS

The preparation of condensed interim consolidated financial statements requires management to make estimates and assumptions using judgment that affect the application of accounting policies and the reported amounts of assets and liabilities, income and expense during the reporting period. Estimates and other judgments are continually evaluated and are based on management's experience and other factors, including expectations about future events that are believed to be reasonable under the circumstances. Actual results may differ from those estimates.

In preparing these unaudited condensed interim consolidated financial statements, the significant estimates and judgments made by management in applying the Company's accounting policies and the key sources of estimation uncertainty were the same as those referred to in note 6 to the consolidated financial statements for the year-ended January 31, 2015, with the exception of the estimation related to the embedded derivative liability, which was settled June 10, 2015.

5. INVENTORIES

	August 1, 2015 \$	January 31, 2015 \$
Finished goods	13,356	9,664
Finished goods in transit	3,629	2,038
Packaging	1,009	815
	17,994	12,517

For the three and six-month periods ended August 1, 2015, \$(89) and \$62, respectively [July 26, 2014 — \$(161) and \$356], were written-down/(recovered) as a result of net realizable value being lower than cost.

6. PROPERTY AND EQUIPMENT

Depreciation expense is reported in the consolidated statement of loss under selling, general and administration expenses. For the three and sixmonth periods ended August 1, 2015, the depreciation expense was \$1,350 and \$2,648, respectively [July 26, 2014 — \$1,040 and \$2,090].

8

During the three and six-month periods ended August 1, 2015, an assessment of impairment indicators was performed which caused the Company to review the recoverable amount of the property and equipment for certain CGUs with an indication of impairment. CGUs reviewed included stores performing below the Company's expectations. No impairment of property and equipment was recorded during the three and six-month periods ended August 1, 2015 [July 26, 2014 — \$nil and \$nil].

7. INTANGIBLE ASSETS

Amortization expense is reported in the consolidated statement of loss under selling, general and administration expenses. Amortization for the three and six-month period ended August 1, 2015 amounted to \$142 and \$265, respectively [July 26, 2014 — \$147 and \$286].

8. PROVISIONS

for the six for the

	months ended August 1, 2015 \$	year ended January 31, 2015 \$
Balance, beginning of period	874	
Arising during the period	_	805
Recovery during the period	(265)	_
Cumulative translation adjustment	20	69
Balance, end of period	629	874
Less: Current portion	(35)	(258)
Long-term portion of provisions	594	616

Provisions for onerous contracts have been recognized in respect of store leases where the unavoidable costs of meeting the obligations under the lease agreements exceed the economic benefits expected to be received from the contract. The unavoidable costs reflect the present value of the lower of the expected cost of terminating the contract and the expected net cost of operating under the contract.

9

9. LONG-TERM DEBT AND FINANCE LEASE OBLIGATIONS

	August 1, 2015 \$	January 31, 2015 \$
Term loan		5,181
Loan from Investissement Québec ["IQ"]	_	4,833
Less: Unamortized financing fees and transaction costs		(136)
Total long-term loans	_	9,878
Total finance leases	_	551
Total long-term debt and finance lease obligations		10,429
Less: Current portion of long-term debt and finance lease obligations	_	(4,287)
Long-term portion of long-term debt and finance lease obligations	_	6,142

On April 24, 2015, the Company repaid the Term loan and the Loan from IQ with the proceeds of the Revolving Facility described below.

On April 24, 2015, the Company entered into a credit agreement (the "Credit Agreement") with the Bank of Montreal ("BMO"). The Credit Agreement provides for a three-year revolving term facility in the principal amount of \$20,000 (which the Company refers to as the Revolving Facility) or the equivalent amount in U.S. Dollars, repayable at any time. The Credit Agreement also provides for an accordion feature whereby the Company may, at any time prior to the end of the three-year term and with permission from BMO, request an increase to the Revolving Facility by an amount not greater than \$10,000.

On June 11, 2015, immediately following the IPO, the advances under the Revolving Facility and the loan from controlling shareholder were fully repaid using proceeds from the offering and cash on hand. As at August 1, 2015, the Company did not have any borrowings on the Revolving Facility.

The Credit Agreement subjects the Company to certain coverage ratios. Without the prior written consent of BMO, the Company's fixed charge coverage ratio may not be less than 1.25:1.00 and the Company's leverage ratio may not exceed 3.00:1.00. In addition, the Company's net tangible worth may not be less than \$30,000. Borrowings under the Revolving Facility are available in the form of Canadian dollar advances, U.S. dollar advances, prime rate loans, banker's acceptances, U.S. base rate loans and LIBOR loans. Further, up to an aggregate maximum amount of \$2,000, or the equivalent amount in other currencies authorized by BMO, is available by way of letters of credit or letters of guarantees for terms of not more than 364 days. The Revolving Facility bears interest based on the Company's adjusted leverage ratio. In the event the Company's adjusted leverage ratio is equal to or less than 3.00:1.00, the Revolving Facility bears interest at (a) the bank's prime rate plus 0.50% per annum, (b) the bank's U.S. base rate plus 0.50% per annum, (c) LIBOR plus 1.50% per annum, subject to availability, or (d) 1.50% on the face amount of each banker's acceptance, letter of credit or letter of guarantee, as applicable. A standby fee of 0.30% will be paid on the daily principal amount of the unused portion of the Revolving Facility. Should the Company's adjusted leverage ratio be greater than 3.00:1.00 but less than 4.00:1.00, the Revolving Facility bears interest at (a) the bank's prime rate plus 0.75% per annum, (b) the bank's U.S. base rate plus 0.75% per annum, (c) LIBOR plus 1.75% per annum, subject to availability, or (d) 1.75% on the face amount of each banker's acceptance, letter of credit or letter of guarantee, as applicable. A standby fee of 0.35% will be paid on the daily principal amount of the unused portion of the Revolving Facility. If the Company's adjusted leverage ratio is greater than 4.00:1.00, the Revolving Facility bears interest at (a) the bank's prime rate plus 1.25% per annum, (b) the bank's U.S. base rate plus 1.25% per annum, (c) LIBOR plus 2.25% per annum, subject to availability, or (d) 2.25% on the face amount of each banker's acceptance, letter of credit or letter of guarantee, as applicable. A standby fee of 0.45% will be paid on the daily principal amount of the unused portion of the Revolving Facility. As at August 1, 2015, the bank's prime rate was 2.7% [July 26, 2014 — 3.0%] and the bank's U.S base rate was 3.75%.

10

The Credit Agreement is collateralized by a first lien security interest in all of the Company's assets in the amount of \$37.5 million, a general security agreement, registered in each Canadian province in which the Company does business, creating a first priority charge on all assets. The credit facility contains a number of covenants that, among other things and subject to certain exceptions, restrict the Company's ability to become guarantor or endorser or otherwise become liable upon any note or other obligation other than in the normal course of business. The Company also cannot make any dividend payments. As at August 1, 2015, the Company was in compliance with these convenants.

10. MANDATORILY REDEEMABLE PREFERENCE SHARES

On June 10, 2015, immediately prior to the completion of the Company's IPO, all of the Series A, A-1 and A-2 preferred shares were converted into common shares. The conversion of the outstanding Series A, A-1 and A-2 preferred shares converted into common shares on a 1-for-1.6045, 1-for-1.6 and 1-for 1.6 basis, respectively, resulted in the issuance of 8,128,805 commons shares.

Subsequently, the financial derivative liability embedded in the Series A, A-1 and A-2 preferred shares was converted into equity, and the Company amended its articles to remove the Series A, A-1 and A-2 preferred shares from its authorized capital.

As at August 1, 2015, there were no Series A, Series A-1 and Series A-2 preferred shares in issuance:

	August 1, 2015 \$	January 31, 2015 \$
— Series A preferred shares [2014 — 4,003,724]		18,500
— Series A-1 preferred shares [2014 — 912,689]	_	8,260
— Series A-2 preferred shares [2014 — 152,880]	_	1,882
Series A, A-1 and A-2 preferred shares at issuance		28,642
Less: Portion attributable to financial derivative liability at issuance	_	(4,029)
Portion attributable to non-derivative liability at issuance	_	24,613

Series A, A-1 and A-2 redeemable preferred shares at the option of the holder

Prior to the Company's IPO, the Series A, A-1, and A-2 redeemable preferred shares liability were being accreted to their nominal value, reflecting accumulated and accrued dividends, using the effective interest rate method. For the three and six-month periods ended August 1, 2015, the accretion on preferred shares was for \$87 and \$401, respectively [July 26, 2014 — \$252 and \$454].

	August 1, 2015 \$	January 31, 2015 \$
Shares issued and paid		
4,003,724 Series A preferred shares	17,955	17,424
912,689 Series A-1 preferred shares	6,942	6,441
152,880 Series A-2 preferred shares	1,689	1,677
Accrued dividends	3,130	2,692
Accretion for the period	401	1,044
Less: unamortized financing fees	(471)	(510)
Less: conversion of Series A, A-1 and A-2 preferred shares to 8,128,805 common shares	(29,646)	_
Balance, end of period		28,768

11

Financial derivative liability

On June 10, 2015, at the date of conversion of the Series A, A-1 and A-2 preferred shares, the financial derivative liability was increased to reflect the fair market value of the common shares issued of \$157,301. For the three and six-month periods ended August 1, 2015, the changes in the carrying value of the financial derivative liability embedded in preferred shares were \$50,169 and \$140,874, respectively, recorded as a loss in the consolidated statements of loss and comprehensive loss. Upon conversion of the Series A, A-1 and A-2 preferred shares into common shares, the carrying value of the total financial derivative liability was recorded as share capital.

In conducting the valuations, the Company used a methodology that is consistent with the methods outlined in the AICPA Practice Aid Valuation of Privately-Held-Company Equity Securities Issued as Compensation. As at January 31, 2015, the enterprise value inputs associated with the Company's valuations were derived using the income and market approaches. The income approach estimates the enterprise value of the Company by discounting the expected future cash flows of the Company to present value. Under the market approach, the total enterprise value of the Company is estimated by comparing the Company's business to similar businesses whose securities are actively traded in public markets, or businesses that are involved in a public or private transaction. As at June 10, 2015, in connection with the expected IPO, the enterprise value inputs were derived using the market approach. The Company has selected valuation multiples derived from trading multiples of public companies that participate in the Company's industry. These valuation multiples were then applied to the equivalent financial metric of the Company's business, giving consideration to differences between the Company and similar companies for such factors as company size, leverage, and growth prospects.

The Company prepared financial forecasts to be used in the computation of the enterprise value for the income approach. The financial forecasts took into account the Company's past experience and future expectations. There is inherent uncertainty in these estimates. The risks associated with achieving the Company's forecasts were assessed in selecting the appropriate discount rates. If different discount rates had been used, the valuations would have been different.

The fair value of the derivative financial instrument was estimated using the Monte Carlo simulation model. A Monte Carlo simulation model is a valuation model that relies on random sampling and is often used when modeling systems with a large number of inputs and where there is a significant uncertainty in the future value of inputs and where the movement of the inputs can be independent of each other. Some of the key inputs used by the Company in its Monte Carlo simulation include: the Company's common share price, the risk-free rate of return, and expected volatility. The assumptions used in the Company's valuation model are as follows:

		June 10, 2015	January 31, 2015
Risk-free interest rate	' <u></u>	1.00%	1.15%
Expected volatility		31%	31%
Expected dividend yield		0%	0%
Underlying value of common shares	\$	23.25 \$	8.54
Probability of an IPO occurring		100%	95%
Probability of a mandatory conversion upon an IPO prior to April 3, 2017		100%	95%

	for the six months ended August 1, 2015 \$	for the year ended January 31, 2015 \$
Balance, beginning of period	16,427	14,024
New issuances	_	2,023
Net change in fair value	140,874	380
Less: conversion of Series A, A-1 and A-2 preferred shares to common shares	(157,301)	_
Balance, end of period		16,427

11. SHARE CAPITAL

each reporting date.

Authorized

On June 10, 2015, the Company completed the closing of its initial public offering (the "IPO").

On June 10, 2015, immediately prior to the completion of the Company's IPO, all of the Junior, Series A, A-1 and A-2 preferred shares (note 10) were converted into common shares.

On June 10, 2015, the Company completed an IPO and issued an aggregate of 3,414,261 common shares for a total gross consideration of \$79,370. Share issuance costs amounted to \$10,548 less a future tax benefit of \$2,800.

On June 10, 2015, immediately following the IPO, the Company amended its articles to remove the Junior, Series A, A-1 and A-2 preferred shares and Class AA common shares from its authorized capital.

Issued and outstanding

	August 1, 2015 \$	January 31, 2015 \$
— Junior preferred shares [2014 — 7,441,341]		_
23,969,972 Common Shares, voting [2014 — 52,022]	259,153	40
— Class AA common shares [2014 — 80,000]	_	345
	259,153	385

During the three and six-month periods ended August 1, 2015, 66,000 and 388,739 stock options were exercised for common shares, for a cash settlement of \$59 and \$59, respectively, and a non-cash settlement of \$16 and \$141, respectively.

Stock-based compensation

The fair value of options granted was estimated using the Black Scholes option pricing model, using the following assumptions:

	for the six months ended August 1, 2015	for the year ended January 31, 2015
Risk-free interest rate	1.15%	1.15% - 1.50%
Expected volatility	31%	31% - 39%
Expected option life	3.65 years	3.65 - 7 years
Expected dividend yield	0%	0%
Fair value per option granted	\$15.64	\$1.06 - \$2.24

A summary of the status of the Plan and changes during the year is presented below. Expected volatility was estimated using implied and historical volatility of similar companies whose share prices were publicly available.

13

	for the six mon August 1,		for the six months ended July 26, 2014		
	Options outstanding #	Weighted average exercise price \$	Options outstanding #	Weighted average exercise price \$	
Beginning of period	2,905,648	2.06	2,264,688	0.74	
Issued	12,000	15.63	1,023,719	3.97	
Exercised	(380,739)	0.79	(52,022)	0.77	
Cancelled/expired	(275,529)	0.77	(52,022)	0.77	
Forfeitures	(62,000)	3.23	(452,184)	0.77	
Outstanding at end of period	2,199,380	2.86	2,732,179	1.71	

Exercisable, end of period 969,532 1.93 1,146,652 0.87

During the three and six-month periods ended August 1, 2015, the Company recognized a stock-based compensation expense of \$493 and \$818, respectively [July 26, 2014 - \$162 and \$281] and a stock-based compensation expense related to a cashless exercise by optionees of nil and \$4,052, respectively [July 26, 2014 - \$nil and \$nil].

On March 31, 2015 the board of directors adopted the 2015 Omnibus Plan. As described below, the maximum number of the Company's common shares that are available for issuance under the 2015 Omnibus Plan is 1,440,000 shares. Subject to adjustment, no more than 1,440,000 common shares may be delivered in satisfaction of incentive stock options ("ISOs"), awarded under the 2015 Omnibus Plan. Common shares issued under the 2015 Omnibus Plan may be shares held in treasury or authorized but unissued shares of the Company not reserved for any other purpose.

The 2015 Omnibus Plan provides for awards of stock options, stock appreciation rights ("SARs"), restricted stock, unrestricted stock, stock units (including restricted stock units), performance awards, deferred share units, elective deferred share units and other awards convertible into or otherwise based on the Company's common shares. Eligibility for stock options intended to be ISOs is limited to the Company's employees. Dividend equivalents may also be provided in connection with an award under the 2015 Omnibus Plan. The maximum term of stock options and SARs is seven years.

On March 31, 2015, the Company granted the issuance of 235,120 restricted stock units.

12. INCOME TAXES

Income tax expense is recognized based on management's best estimate of the weighted average annual income tax rate expected for the full fiscal year. The statutory income tax rate for the three and six-month periods ended August 1, 2015 was 26.5% [July 26, 2014 — 26.5%]. The Company's effective income tax rate for the three and six-month periods ended August 1, 2015 was 0.6% and 0.6%, respectively [July 26, 2014 — (5.3%) and (262.8%)].

As at August 1, 2015, the Company's U.S. subsidiary has accumulated losses amounting to US\$5.2 million [US\$5.8 million for January 31, 2015], which expire during the years 2032 to 2034.

13. SELLING, GENERAL AND ADMINISTRATION EXPENSES

	for the three mo	nths ended	for the six mon	ths ended
	August 1, 2015 \$	July 26, 2014 \$	August 1, 2015 \$	July 26, 2014 \$
Wages, salaries and employee benefits	11,702	8,925	23,029	17,367
Depreciation of property, plant and equipment	1,350	1,040	2,648	2,090
Amortization of intangible assets	142	147	265	286
Loss on disposal of assets	292	_	292	_
Recovery for onerous contract	(191)	_	(265)	_
Stock-based compensation expense	493	162	818	281
Stock-based compensation expense related to cashless exercise	_	_	4,052	_
Other selling, general and administration	4,431	3,502	8,423	7,039
	18,219	13,776	39,262	27,063

14

14. EARNINGS PER SHARE

The following reflects the income and share data used in the basic and diluted EPS computations:

for the three mor	iths ended	for the six months ended	
August 1, 2015 \$	July 26, 2014 \$	August 1, 2015 \$	July 26, 2014 \$
(52,088)	(2,688)	(145,314)	(1,248)
19,057,409	11,958,314	15,536,182	11,958,168
	August 1, 2015 \$ (52,088)	August 1, July 26, 2015 \$ 2014 \$ \$ (52,088)	August 1, 2015 2014 2015 \$ (52,088) (2,688) August 1, 2015 \$ (145,314)

As a result of the net loss during the three and six-month periods ended August 1, 2015 and July 26, 2014, the stock options and restricted stock units disclosed in Note 11 and the Series A, Series A-1 and Series A-2 preferred shares disclosed in Note 10 are anti-dilutive.

15. RELATED PARTY DISCLOSURES

During the three and six-month periods ended August 1, 2015, the Company occupied and paid rent on a property leased from a Company controlled by the controlling shareholder amounting to \$6 and \$38, respectively [July 26, 2014 — \$56 and \$111].

Additionally, during the three and six-month periods ended August 1, 2015, interest was incurred on the controlling shareholder loan amounting to \$15 and \$48, respectively [July 26, 2014 — \$52 and \$126] of which \$48 was paid on June 11, 2015 [July 26, 2014 — \$nil].

For the three and six-month periods ended August 1, 2015, dividends on Series A, A-1 and A-2 preferred shares were accrued for \$116 and \$438, respectively [July 26, 2014 — \$288 and \$536]. As well, the Company paid \$8 and \$21 for the three and six-month period ended August 1, 2015, respectively [July 26, 2014 — \$17 and \$35] for air travel services to a company associated with a shareholder. The transactions referred to above are measured at the exchange amount, being the consideration established and agreed to by the related parties.

16. SEGMENT INFORMATION

An operating segment is a component of the Company that engages in business activities from which it may earn revenues and incur expenses. All operating segments' operating results are regularly reviewed by the Company's CEO (the chief operating decision maker) to make decisions about resources to be allocated to the segment and assess its performance, and for which discrete financial information is available.

The Company operates in Canada and the United States. The Company operates in the retail of tea and related tea-products. The Company operates in two reporting segments, Canada and the United States.

15

For management purposes, the Company's sales are as follows:

	for the three me	onths ended	for the six months ended		
	August 1, 2015 \$	July 26, 2014 \$	August 1, 2015 \$	July 26, 2014 \$	
Tea	21,003	16,012	45,647	35,118	
Tea accessories	7,911	5,566	15,153	11,042	
Food and beverages	3,867	3,300	7,825	6,516	
	32,781	24,878	68,625	52,676	

Non-current assets by country are as follows:

	for the six mo	nths ended
	August 1, 2015 \$	July 26, 2014 \$
Canada	33,505	26,446
US	11,070	5,262
Total	44,575	31,708

Gross profit per country is as follows:

	for the three months ended August 1, 2015		for the six months ended August 1, 2015		d	
	Canada \$	US \$	Consolidated \$	Canada \$	US \$	Consolidated \$
Sales	28,595	4,186	32,781	60,398	8,227	68,625
Cost of sales	14,202	2,529	16,731	28,614	4,872	33,486
Gross profit, before unallocated items	14,393	1,657	16,050	31,784	3,355	35,139
Selling, general and administration						
expenses			18,219			39,262
Finance costs			222			1,014
Finance income			(72)			(123)
Gain on derivative financial instruments			(164)			(164)
Accretion of preferred shares			87			401
Loss from embedded derivative on						
Series A, A-1 and A-2 preferred shares			50,169			140,874
Provision for income tax (recovery)			(323)			(811)
Net loss			(52,088)			(145,314)

	for the three months ended July 26, 2014		for the six months ende July 26, 2014			
	Canada \$	US \$	Consolidated \$	Canada \$	US \$	Consolidated \$
Sales	22,545	2,333	24,878	47,938	4,738	52,676
Cost of sales	10,659	1,534	12,193	21,387	2,884	24,271
Gross profit, before unallocated items	11,886	799	12,685	26,551	1,854	28,405
Selling, general and administration						
expenses			13,776			27,063
Finance costs			583			1,157
Finance income			(44)			(87)
Accretion of preferred shares			252			454
Loss from embedded derivative on						
Series A, A-1 and A-2 preferred shares			671			162
Provision for income tax			135			904
Net loss			(2,688)			(1,248)

17. FINANCIAL RISK MANAGEMENT

The Company's activities expose it to a variety of financial risks, including risks related to foreign exchange, interest rate, credit, and liquidity.

16

Currency risk is the risk that the fair value or future cash flows of a financial instrument will fluctuate because of changes in foreign exchange rates. The Company's foreign exchange risk is largely limited to currency fluctuations between the Canadian and U.S. dollars. The Company is exposed to currency risk through its cash, accounts receivable and accounts payable denominated in U.S. dollars.

The Company's foreign exchange exposure is as follows:

	August 1, 2015 \$	January 31, 2015 \$
Cash	1,614	399
Accounts receivable	1,742	206
Accounts payable	2,596	2,460

The Company's U.S. subsidiary's transactions are denominated in U.S. dollars.

During the quarter, in order to protect itself from the risk of losses should the value of the Canadian dollar decline in relation to the U.S. dollar, the Company entered into forward contracts to fix the exchange rate of a portion of its expected U.S. dollar requirements. The contracts matched with anticipated foreign currency purchases, with the exception of contracts of \$2.0 million, which are recorded as a \$0.2 million gain on derivative financial instruments in the consolidated statement of loss.

Their nominal and contract values as at August 1, 2015 are as follows:

Purchase contracts	Average contractual exchange rate	Nominal foreign currency value	Contract value	Term	Unrecognized gain
i di chase contracts					
				August 2015 to	
				December	
U.S. dollar	1.2275	24,250	29,767	2015	1,849

Market risk — interest rate risk

Interest rate risk is the risk that the fair value of future cash flows of a financial instrument will fluctuate because of changes in market interest rates. Financial instruments that potentially subject the Company to cash flow interest rate risk include financial assets and liabilities with variable interest rates and consist of cash.

Liquidity risk

Liquidity risk is the risk that the Company will encounter difficulty in meeting obligations associated with financial liabilities. The Company's approach to managing liquidity risk is to ensure, to the extent possible, that it will always have sufficient liquidity to meet liabilities when due. The Company's liquidity follows a seasonal pattern based on the timing of inventory purchases and capital expenditures. The Company is exposed to this risk mainly in respect of its accounts payable and accrued liabilities.

17

As at August 1, 2015, the Company had \$62,733 in cash. In addition, as outlined in note 9, the Company had a Revolving Facility of \$20,000, of which \$nil was drawn as at August 1, 2015. The Revolving Facility also provides for an accordion feature whereby the Company may, at any time prior to the end of the three-year term, request an increase to the Revolving Facility by an amount not greater than \$10,000.

The Company expects to finance its growth in store base and its store renovations through cash flows from operations, the Revolving Facility (note 9) and cash.

The Company expects that its trade and other payables will be discharged within 90 days.

Credit risk

The Company is exposed to credit risk resulting from the possibility that counterparties may default on their financial obligations to the Company. The Company's maximum exposure to credit risk at the reporting date is equal to the carrying value of accounts receivable. Accounts receivable primarily consists of receivables from retail customers who pay by credit card, recoveries of credits from suppliers for returned or damaged products, and receivables from other companies for sales of products, gift cards and other services. Credit card payments have minimal credit risk and the limited number of corporate receivables is closely monitored.

Fair values

Financial assets and financial liabilities are measured on an ongoing basis at fair value or amortized cost. The disclosures in the "Financial instruments" section of note 4 of the annual financial statements describe how the categories of financial instruments are measured and how income and expenses, including fair value gains and losses, are recognized. The classification of financial instruments, as well as their carrying values and fair values, are shown in the tables below:

	August 1	, 2015	January	31, 2015	
	Carrying value \$	Fair value \$	Carrying value \$	Fair value \$	
Financial liabilities					
Long-term debt	_	_	9,878	9,878	
Loan from shareholder	_	_	2,952	2,952	
Preferred shares — Series A, A-1 and A-2 and dividends	_	_	28,768	31,334	
Preferred shares — Series A, A-1 and A-2 and dividends	_	_	28,768	31,334	

The Company has determined the estimated fair values of its financial instruments based on appropriate valuation methodologies; however, considerable judgment is required to develop these estimates. Accordingly, the estimated fair values are not necessarily indicative of the amounts the Company could realise or would pay in a current market exchange. The estimated fair value amounts can be materially affected by the use of different assumptions or methodologies. The methods and assumptions used to estimate the fair value of financial instruments are described below:

- · The estimated fair value of long-term debt bearing variable rates is considered to approximate its carrying value [Level 2].
- The estimated fair value of loan from shareholder was determined by discounting expected cash flows rates currently offered to the Company for similar debt [Level 2].
- The estimated fair value of Series A, A-1 and A-2 preferred shares was determined by discounting expected future cash flows rates at the discount rates which represent the cost of borrowing those cash flows [Level 2].
- The carrying value of the financial derivative liability is its fair value [Level 3].

18

The Company categorizes its financial assets and liabilities measured at fair value into one of three different levels depending on the observability of the inputs used in the measurement.

Level 1: This level includes assets and liabilities measured at fair value based on unadjusted quoted prices for identical assets and liabilities in active markets that are accessible at the measurement date.

Level 2: This level includes valuations determined using directly (i.e. as prices) or indirectly (i.e. derived from prices) observable inputs other than quoted prices included within Level 1. Derivative instruments in this category are valued using models or other standard valuation techniques derived from observable market inputs.

Level 3: This level includes valuations based on inputs which are less observable, unavailable or where the observable data does not support a significant portion of the instruments' fair value.

There were no significant transfers between Level 1, Level 2 and Level 3 of the fair value hierarchy for the three and six-month periods ended August 1, 2015 and for the year ended January 31, 2015.

Reconciliation of Level 3 fair values

Changes in fair value of Level 3 financial instruments were as follows, for the three and six-month periods ended August 1, 2015 and for the year ended January 31, 2015:

	Fair value of financial in	
	August 1, 2015 \$	January 31, 2015 \$
Balance, beginning of the period	16,427	14,024
Addition through issuance of preferred shares Series A-1 and Series A-2	_	2,023
Loss from embedded derivative on Series A, A-1 and A-2 preferred shares	140,874	380
Less: conversion of Series A, A-1 and A-2 preferred shares to common shares	(157,301)	_
Balance, end of period		16,427

19

MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS OF OPERATIONS

Item 2. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations

Forward-Looking Statements

Certain statements contained herein are not based on historical fact and are "forward-looking statements" within the meaning of the applicable securities laws and regulations. Such statements are based on our current beliefs, expectations or assumptions regarding the future of our business, future plans and strategies, our operational results and other future conditions. Forward-looking statements can be identified by words such as "anticipate," "believe," "estimate," "expect," "intend," "may," "plan," "predict," "project," "seek," "target," "potential," "will," "would," "could," "should," "continue," "contemplate" and other similar expressions, although not all forward-looking statements contain these identifying words. By their nature, forward-looking statements involve risks and uncertainties because they relate to events and depend on circumstances that may or may not occur in the future. These risks and uncertainties include, but are not limited to the risks described under the section entitled "Risk Factors" in our prospectus filed pursuant to Rule 424 on June 8, 2015. Forward-looking statements reflect management's analysis as of the date of this quarterly report. Except as required by applicable law, we do not undertake to publicly update or revise any of these forward-looking statements, whether as a result of new information, future events or otherwise.

Accounting Periods

All references to "Fiscal 2014" are to the Company's fiscal year end January 31, 2015. All references to "Fiscal 2015" are to the Company's fiscal year January 30, 2016.

The Company's fiscal year ends on the last Saturday in January. The year ended January 31, 2015 covers a 53-week fiscal period. The year ended January 30, 2016 covers a 52-week period.

Overview

We are a fast-growing branded beverage company, offering a differentiated selection of proprietary loose-leaf teas, pre-packaged teas, tea sachets, and tea-related gifts and accessories through 165 DAVIDsTEA stores, as of August 1, 2015, and our website, davidstea.com. We sell our products exclusively through our retail and online channels. By continually offering new products and refining our blending techniques to enhance existing teas, we believe we bring new customers into the category and drive the frequency of visits to our stores and website among existing customers. We bring newness and capitalize on our product development capabilities with approximately 30 new blends each year that we rotate into our offering on a continuous basis.

20

Compared to the 2nd quarter of fiscal 2014, we grew our sales from \$24.9 million to \$32.8 million, representing growth of 31.7% over the prior year. We added 35 net new stores, increasing our store base from 130 to 165 stores, representing growth of 26.9%. Our Adjusted EBITDA decreased from \$0.5 million to \$0.2 million. Our cash flow from operating activity increased from \$(2.0) million to \$0.1 million due primarily to improvement in working capital and non-cash items. We believe we can continue to deliver strong total sales growth driven by adding new stores and achieving positive comparable sales, which includes sales on our e-commerce site. We also believe that our strong focus on operating efficiencies and leveraging our fixed costs will result in increased Adjusted EBITDA.

On June 10, 2015, the Company completed an IPO and issued an aggregate of 3,414,261 common shares for a total gross consideration of \$79.4 million. Share issuance costs amounted to \$10.5 million less a future tax benefit of \$2.8 million.

How we assess our performance

The key measures we use to evaluate the performance of our business and the execution of our strategy are set forth below:

Sales. Sales consist of sales from stores and e-commerce sales. Our business is seasonal and, as a result, our sales fluctuate from quarter to quarter. Sales are traditionally highest in the fourth fiscal quarter, which includes the holiday sales period, and tend to be lowest in the second and third fiscal quarter because of lower customer traffic in our locations in the summer months.

The specialty retail industry is cyclical, and our sales are affected by general economic conditions. Purchases of our products can be impacted by a number of factors that influence the level of consumer spending, including economic conditions and the level of disposable consumer income, consumer debt, interest rates and consumer confidence.

Comparable Sales. Comparable sales refers to year-over-year comparison information for comparable stores and e-commerce. Our stores are added to the comparable sales calculation in the beginning of their thirteenth month of operation. As a result, data regarding comparable sales may not be comparable to similarly titled data from other retailers.

Measuring the change in year-over-year comparable sales allows us to evaluate how our business is performing. Various factors affect comparable sales, including:

- our ability to anticipate and respond effectively to consumer preference, buying and economic trends;
- · our ability to provide a product offering that generates new and repeat visits to our stores and online;
- the customer experience we provide in our stores and online;
- the level of customer traffic near our locations in which we operate;
- the number of customer transactions and average ticket in our stores and online;
- the pricing of our tea, tea-related merchandise and beverages;
- · our ability to obtain and distribute product efficiently;
- \cdot $\;$ our opening of new stores in the vicinity of our existing stores; and
- the opening or closing of competitor stores in the vicinity of our stores.

21

Non-Comparable Sales. Non-comparable sales include sales from stores prior to the beginning of their thirteenth fiscal month of operation. As we pursue our growth strategy, we expect that a significant percentage of our sales will continue to come from non-comparable sales.

Gross Profit. Gross profit is equal to our sales less our cost of sales. Cost of sales include product costs, freight costs, store occupancy costs and distribution costs.

Selling, General and Administration Expenses. Selling, general and administration expenses consist of store operating expenses and other general and administration expenses, including store impairments and onerous contracts. Store operating expenses consist of all store expenses excluding occupancy related costs (which are included in costs of sales). General and administration costs consist of salaries and other payroll costs, travel, professional fees, stock compensation, marketing expenses, information technology and other operating costs.

General and administration costs, which are generally fixed in nature, do not vary proportionally with sales to the same degree as our cost of sales. We believe that these costs will decrease as a percentage of sales over time. Accordingly, this expense as a percentage of sales is usually higher in lower volume quarters and lower in higher volume quarters.

Finance Costs. Finance costs consists of cash and imputed non-cash charges related to our credit facility, long-term debt, finance lease obligations, the Shareholder Loan, and the preferred shares.

Provision for Income Taxes. Provision for income taxes consist of federal, provincial, state and local current and deferred income taxes.

Adjusted EBITDA. We present Adjusted EBITDA as a supplemental performance measure because we believe it facilitates a comparative assessment of our operating performance relative to our performance based on our results under IFRS, while isolating the effects of some items that vary from period to period. Specifically, Adjusted EBITDA allows for an assessment of our operating performance and our ability to service or incur indebtedness without the effect of non-cash charges, such as depreciation, amortization, non-cash compensation expense, costs related to onerous contracts where we expect the costs of the obligations to exceed the economic benefit, and certain non-recurring expenses. This measure also functions as a benchmark to evaluate our operating performance.

Selected Operating and Financial Highlights

for the three menths ended

for the six menths anded

Results of Operations

The following table summarizes key components of our results of operations for the period indicated:

	for the three months ended					for the six months ended			
(in thousands, except store data)		August 1, 2015		July 26, 2014	August 1, 2015			July 26, 2014	
Consolidated Statement of Loss Data:				2011					
Sales	\$	32,781	\$	24,878	\$	68,625	\$	52,676	
Cost of goods sold		16,731		12,193		33,486		24,271	
Gross profit		16,050		12,685		35,139		28,405	
Selling, general and administration expenses		18,219		13,776		39,262		27,063	
Results from operating activities		(2,169)		(1,091)		(4,123)		1,342	
Finance costs		222		583		1,014		1,157	
Finance income		(72)		(44)		(123)		(87)	
Gain on derivative financial instruments		(164)		_		(164)		_	
Accretion of preferred shares		87		252		401		454	
Loss from embedded derivative on Series A, A-1 and A-2									
preferred shares		50,169		671		140,874		162	
Loss before income taxes		(52,411)		(2,553)		(146,125)		(344)	
Provision for income tax (recovery)		(323)		135		(811)		904	
Net loss	\$	(52,088)	\$	(2,688)	\$	(145,314)	\$	(1,248)	
Percentage of Sales:									
Sales		100.0%		100.0%		100.0%		100.0%	
Cost of goods sold		51.0%		49.0%		48.8%		46.1%	
Gross profit		49.0%		51.0%		51.2%		53.9%	
Selling, general and administration expenses		55.6%		55.4%		57.2%		51.4%	
Results from operating activities		(6.6)%		(4.4)%		(6.0)%		2.5%	
Finance costs		0.7%	2.3%					2.2%	
Finance income		(0.2)%		(0.1)%				(0.2)%	
Gain on derivative financial instruments		(0.5)%		_		(0.2)%		_	
Accretion of preferred shares		0.3%		1.0%		0.6%		0.9%	
Loss from embedded derivative on Series A, A-1 and A-2									
preferred shares		153.0%		2.7%		205.3%		0.3%	
Loss before income taxes		(159.9)%		(10.3)%		(212.9)%		(0.7)%	
Provision for income tax (recovery)		(1.0)%		0.5%		(1.2)%		1.7%	
Net loss		(158.9)%)	(10.8)%		(211.8)%		(2.4)%	
Other financial and operations data:									
Adjusted EBITDA	\$	201	\$	533	\$	4,169	\$	4,419	
Adjusted EBITDA as a percentage of sales		0.6%		2.1%		6.1%		8.4%	
Number of stores at end of period		165		130	165			130	
Comparable sales growth for period (1)		6.9%		18.8%		6.6%		14.9%	

⁽¹⁾ Comparable sales refers to year-over-year comparison information for comparable stores and e-commerce. Our stores are added to the comparable sales calculation in the beginning of their thirteenth month of operation.

22

Adjusted EBITDA is not a measurement of our financial performance under IFRS and should not be considered in isolation or as an alternative to net income, net cash provided by operating, investing or financing activities or any other financial statement data presented as indicators of financial performance or liquidity, each as presented in accordance with IFRS. We understand that although Adjusted EBITDA is frequently used by securities analysts, lenders and others in their evaluation of companies, it has limitations as an analytical tool, and should not be considered in isolation, or as a substitute for analysis of our results as reported under IFRS. Some of these limitations are:

- · Adjusted EBITDA does not reflect the cash requirements necessary to service interest or principal payments on our debt; and
- although depreciation and amortization are non-cash charges, the assets being depreciated and amortized will often have to be replaced in the future, and Adjusted EBITDA does not reflect any cash requirements for such replacements.

23

Because of these limitations, Adjusted EBITDA should not be considered as discretionary cash available to us to reinvest in the growth of our business or as a measure of cash that will be available to us to meet our obligations.

The following table presents a reconciliation of Adjusted EBITDA to our net income (loss) determined in accordance with IFRS:

	for the three months ended				for the six months ended			
(in thousands)	A	august 1, 2015		July 26, 2014		August 1, 2015		July 26, 2014
Net loss		(52,088)		(2,688)		(145,314)		(1,248)
Finance costs		222		583		1,014		1,157
Finance income		(72)		(44)		(123)		(87)
Depreciation and amortization		1,492		1,187		2,913		2,376
Provision for income tax (recovery)		(323)		135		(811)		904
EBITDA	\$	(50,769)	\$	(827)	\$	(142,321)	\$	3,102
Additional adjustments								
Stock-based compensation expense (a)		493		162		818		281
Stock-based compensation expense for cashless exercise (b)		_		_		4,052		_
Onerous contracts (c)		(191)		_		(265)		_
Deferred rent (d)		284		275		482		420
Gain on derivative financial instruments (e)		(164)		_		(164)		_
Loss on disposal of fixed assets (f)		292		_		292		_
Accretion of preferred shares (g)		87		252		401		454
Loss from embedded derivative on Series A, A-1 and A-2								
preferred shares (h)		50,169		671		140,874		162
Adjusted EBITDA	\$	201	\$	533	\$	4,169	\$	4,419

- (a) Represents non-cash stock-based compensation expense.
- (b) Represents costs related to cashless exercise of options by former employees.
- (c) Represents provision related to certain stores where the unavoidable costs of meeting the obligations under the lease agreements are expected to exceed the economic benefits expected to be received from the contract.
- (d) Represents the extent to which our annual rent expense has been above or below our cash rent.
- (e) Represents the non-cash gain on derivative financial instruments.
- (f) Represents non-cash costs related to closure of one store due to termination of sub-lease.
- (g) Represents non-cash accretion expense on our preferred shares. In connection with the completion of our initial public offering on June 10, 2015, all of our outstanding preferred shares were converted automatically into common shares.
- (h) Represents provision for the conversion feature of the Series A, A-1 and A-2 preferred shares. In connection with the completion of our initial public offering, this liability was converted into equity, which are reflected in our results for the quarter ended August 1, 2015.

24

Three Months Ended August 1, 2015 Compared to Three Months Ended July 26, 2014

Sales. Sales for the three months ended August 1, 2015 increased 31.7%, or \$7.9 million, to \$32.8 million from \$24.9 million for the three months ended July 26, 2014, comprising \$26.0 million in comparable sales and \$6.8 million in non-comparable sales. Comparable sales increased by 6.9% and non-comparable sales increased primarily due to an additional 35 stores opened as at August 1, 2015 as compared to July 26, 2014.

Gross Profit. Gross profit increased by 26.8%, or \$3.4 million, to \$16.1 million for the three months ended August 1, 2015 from \$12.7 million for the three months ended July 26, 2014. Gross profit as a percentage of sales decreased to 49.0% for the three months ended August 1, 2015 from 51.0% for the three months ended July 26, 2014 due primarily to higher product costs relating to foreign exchange rates.

Selling, General and Administration Expenses. Selling, general and administration expenses increased by 31.9%, or \$4.4 million, to \$18.2 million in fiscal 2014 from \$13.8 million for the three months ended July 26, 2014 due primarily to the operations of 165 stores as of August 1, 2015 as compared to 130 stores as of July 26, 2014, the hiring of additional staff to support the growth of the Company and due to the Company's initial public offering. As a percentage of sales, selling, general and administration expenses increased to 55.6% for the three months ended August 1, 2015 from 55.4% for the three months ended July 26, 2014 due primarily to costs incurred as part of the Company's public company costs.

Finance Costs. Finance costs decreased by \$0.4 million, or 66.7%, to \$0.2 million for the three months ended August 1, 2015 from \$0.6 million for the three months ended July 26, 2014 as a result of the repayment of the term loans, Shareholder Loan and Revolving Facility and lower accrued dividends

due to the conversion of Series A, A-1 and A-2 Preferred shares, during the three months ended August 1, 2015.

Provision for Income Taxes (recovery). Provision for income taxes (recovery) decreased \$0.4 million, to (\$0.3) million for the three months ended August 1, 2015 from \$0.1 million for the three months ended July 26, 2014. The decrease in the provision for income taxes was due primarily to lower results from operating activities. Our effective tax rates were 0.6% and (5.3)% for the three months ended August 1, 2015 and July 26, 2014, respectively. The effective tax rate slightly decreased as a result of the loss from embedded derivative on Series A, A-1 and A-2 preferred shares, which is not tax deductible.

Six Months Ended August 1, 2015 Compared to Six Months Ended July 26, 2014

Sales. Sales for the six months ended August 1, 2015 increased 30.2%, or \$15.9 million, to \$68.6 million from \$52.7 million for the six months ended July 26, 2014, comprising \$54.9 million in comparable sales and \$13.7 million in non-comparable sales. Comparable sales increased by 6.6% and non-comparable sales increased primarily due to an additional 35 stores opened as at August 1, 2015 as compared to July 26, 2014.

Gross Profit. Gross profit increased by 23.6%, or \$6.7 million, to \$35.1 million for the six months ended August 1, 2015 from \$28.4 million for the six months ended July 26, 2014. Gross profit as a percentage of sales decreased to 51.2% for the six months ended August 1, 2015 from 53.9% for the six months ended July 26, 2014 due primarily to higher product costs relating to foreign exchange rates, as well due to investments in supply chain.

Selling, General and Administration Expenses. Selling, general and administration expenses increased by 45.0%, or \$12.2 million, to \$39.3 million in fiscal 2014 from \$27.1 million for the six months ended July 26, 2014 due primarily to the operations of 165 stores as of August 1, 2015 as compared to 130 stores as of July 26, 2014, the hiring of additional staff to support the growth of the Company and stock-based compensation expense related to cashless exercise. As a percentage of sales, selling, general and administration expenses increased to 57.2% for the six months ended August 1, 2015 from 51.4% for the six months ended July 26, 2014 due primarily to stock-based compensation expense related to cashless exercise. Excluding the impact of stock-based compensation related to cashless exercise, selling, general and administration expenses increased 29.9%, to \$34.9 million for the six months ended August 1, 2015 from \$27.1 million for the six months ended July 26, 2014. As a percentage of sales, selling, general and administration expenses excluding the impact of the stock-based compensation related to cashless exercise decreased to 50.9% from 51.4%.

Finance Costs. Finance costs decreased by \$0.2 million, or 16.7%, to \$1.0 million for the six months ended August 1, 2015 from \$1.2 million for the six months ended July 26, 2014 as a result of a decrease in interest due to the repayment of the term loans, Shareholder Loan and Revolving Facility and due to the conversion of the Series A-1 and A-2 Preferred Shares to common shares.

Provision for Income Taxes (recovery). Provision (recovery) for income taxes decreased by \$1.7 million, to (\$0.8) million for the six months ended August 1, 2015 from \$0.9 million for the six months ended July 26, 2014. The decrease in the provision for income taxes was due primarily to stock-based compensation expense related to cashless exercise during the quarter. Our effective tax rates were 0.6% and (262.8)% for the six months ended August 1, 2015 and July 26, 2014, respectively. The effective tax rate decreased primarily as a result of the loss from embedded derivative on Series A, A-1 and A-2 preferred shares, which is not tax deductible.

Liquidity and Capital Resources

Our primary sources of liquidity are cash flows from operations and borrowings under our revolving credit facility. Our primary cash needs are for capital expenditures related to new stores and working capital.

Capital expenditures typically vary depending on the timing of new stores openings and infrastructure-related investments. During fiscal 2015, we plan to spend approximately \$16.0-\$19.0 million on capital expenditures. We expect to devote approximately 85-90% of our capital budget to construct, lease and open 25-30 stores in Canada and 10-15 stores in the United States and renovate a number of existing stores, with the remainder of the capital budget to make continued investment in our infrastructure.

25

Our primary working capital requirements are for the purchase of store inventory and payment of payroll, rent and other store operating costs. Our working capital requirements fluctuate during the year, rising in the second and third fiscal quarters as we take title to increasing quantities of inventory in anticipation of our peak selling season in the fourth fiscal quarter. Historically, we have funded our capital expenditures and working capital requirements during the fiscal year with borrowings under our long-term debt and finance lease facilities and revolving credit facilities.

On June 10, 2015, the Company completed an IPO and issued an aggregate of 3,414,261 common shares for a total gross consideration of \$79.4 million. Share issuance costs amounted to \$10.5 million less a future tax benefit of \$2.8 million.

We believe that our cash position, net cash provided by operating activities and availability under our revolving credit facility, together with the proceeds from our public offering, will be adequate to finance our planned capital expenditures and working capital requirements for the foreseeable future.

Cash Flow

A summary of our cash flows from operating, investing and financing activities is presented in the following table:

		for the three r	nonths	ended	for the six months ended					
<i>c</i>	<u></u>	August 1, July 26,			August 1,			July 26,		
(in thousands)		2015 2014				2015		2014		
Cash flows provided by (used in):										
Operating activities	\$	112	\$	(2,014)	\$	(6,545)	\$	(2,576)		
Investing activities		(3,590)		(1,699)		(5,698)		(2,871)		
Financing activities		56,433		127		55,192		1,847		
Increases (decreases) in cash	\$	52,955	\$	(3,586)	\$	42,949	\$	(3,600)		

Cash Flows Related to Operating Activities

Net cash provided by operating activities increased to \$0.1 million for the three months ended August 1, 2015 from (\$2.0) million for the three months ended July 26, 2014. The increase in the cash flows are due primarily to improvement in working capital and non-cash items.

Net cash provided by operating activities decreased to (\$6.5) million for the six months ended August 1, 2015 from (\$2.6) million for the six months ended July 26, 2014. The decrease in the cash flows are due primarily to stock-based compensation expense related to the cashless exercise of employee stock options.

Cash Flows Related to Investing Activities

Capital expenditures increased \$1.9 million, to \$3.6 million for the three months ended August 1, 2015, from \$1.7 million for the three months ended July 26, 2014. This increase was due primarily to the number of new store build-outs. We opened 4 net new stores for the three months ended August 1, 2015 compared to 4 new stores for the three months ended July 26, 2014.

Capital expenditures increased \$2.8 million, to \$5.7 million for the six months ended August 1, 2015, from \$2.9 million for the six months ended July 26, 2014. This increase was due primarily to the number of new store build-outs. We opened 11 net new stores for the six months ended August 1, 2015 compared to 6 new stores for the six months ended July 26, 2014.

Cash Flows Related to Financing Activities

Cash flows from financing activities consist primarily of borrowing and payments on our term facilities and their related financing costs and proceeds from share issuances.

Net cash provided by financing activities increased by \$56.3 million to \$56.4 million for the three months ended August 1, 2015 from \$0.1 million for the three months ended July 26, 2014 due to our initial public offering for a total gross consideration of \$79.4 million, net of fees as well as the repayment of the long-term debt and loan from controlling shareholder during the three months ended August 1, 2015.

Net cash provided by financing activities increased by \$53.4 million to \$55.2 million for the six months ended August 1, 2015 from \$1.8 million for the six months ended July 26, 2014 due to our intial public offering for a total gross consideration of \$79.4 million, net of fees as well as the repayment of the long-term debt and loan from controlling shareholder during the six months ended August 1, 2015.

26

Credit Facility with Bank of Montreal

The Credit Agreement provides for a three-year revolving term facility in the principal amount of \$20.0 million (which we refers to as the Revolving Facility) or the equivalent amount in U.S. Dollars, repayable at any time. The Credit Agreement also provides for an accordion feature whereby we may, at any time prior to the end of the three-year term and with the permission of BMO, request an increase to the Revolving Facility by an amount not greater than \$10.0 million.

On June 11, 2015, immediately following the IPO, we fully repaid the advances under the Revolving Facility using proceeds from the offering and cash on hand. As at August 1, 2015, we did not have any borrowings on the Revolving Facility.

The Credit Agreement subjects us to certain coverage ratios. Without the prior written consent of BMO, our fixed charge coverage ratio may not be less than 1.25:1.00 and our leverage ratio may not exceed 3.00:1.00. In addition, our net tangible worth may not be less than \$30.0 million.

Borrowings under the Revolving Facility are available in the form of Canadian dollar advances, U.S. dollar advances, prime rate loans, banker's acceptances, US base rate loans and LIBOR loans. Further, up to an aggregate maximum amount of \$2.0 million, or the equivalent amount in other currencies authorized by BMO, is available by way of letters of credit or letters of guarantees for terms of not more than 364 days. The Revolving Facility bears interest based on our adjusted leverage ratio. In the event our adjusted leverage ratio is equal to or less than 3.00:1.00, the Revolving Facility bears interest at (a) the bank's prime rate plus 0.50% per annum, (b) the bank's U.S. base rate plus 0.50% per annum, (c) LIBOR plus 1.50% per annum, subject to availability, or (d) 1.50% on the face amount of each banker's acceptance, letter of credit or letter of guarantee, as applicable. A standby fee of 0.30% will be paid on the daily principal amount of the unused portion of the Revolving Facility bears interest at (a) the bank's prime rate plus 0.75% per annum, (b) the bank's U.S. base rate plus 0.75% per annum, (c) LIBOR plus 1.75% per annum, unsubject to availability, or (d) 1.75% on the face amount of each banker's acceptance, letter of credit or letter of guarantee, as applicable. A standby fee of 0.35% will be paid on the daily principal amount of the unused portion of the Revolving Facility. If our adjusted leverage ratio is greater than 4.00:1.00, the Revolving Facility bears interest at (a) bank's prime rate plus 1.25% per annum, (b) the bank's U.S. base rate plus 1.25% per annum, (c) LIBOR plus 2.25% per annum, subject to availability, or (d) 2.25% on the face amount of each banker's acceptance, letter of credit or letter of guarantee, as applicable. A standby fee of 0.45% will be paid on the daily principal amount of the unused portion of the Revolving Facility.

The Credit Agreement is collateralized by a first lien security interest in all of our assets in the amount of \$37.5 million, a general security agreement, registered in each Canadian province in which we do business, creating a first priority charge on all assets.

The credit facility contains a number of covenants that, among other things and subject to certain exceptions, restrict our ability to become guarantor or endorser or otherwise become liable upon any note or other obligation other than in the normal course of business. We also cannot make any dividend payments. As at August 1, 2015, we are in compliance with these covenants.

Term Loan with Rainy Day Investments Ltd.

On June 11, 2015, immediately following the IPO, we fully repaid the term loan with Rainy Day Investments Ltd. using proceeds from the offering and cash on hand. As at August 1, 2015, we did not have any borrowings on term loan with Rainy Day Investments Ltd.

We account for the conversion feature of our preferred shares as an embedded derivative, which feature is a separate right from the right to redeem the preferred shares for cash after April 3, 2017. A conversion of the preferred shares would be satisfied by delivery of common shares at the then-current conversion ratio. On June 10, 2015, at the date of conversion of the Series A, A-1 and A-2 preferred shares, the liability recorded for these shares and the related financial derivative liability was increased to the fair market value of the common shares issued on that date. As at June 10, 2015, we had \$157.3 million liability attributable to this embedded derivative.

Upon the consummation of our initial public offering, our preferred shares were converted into common shares, and this liability was converted into equity.

Off-Balance Sheet Arrangements

Other than operating lease obligations, we have no off-balance sheet obligations.

Contractual Obligations and Commitments

There have been no significant changes to our contractual obligations as disclosed in our annual consolidated financial statements for the fiscal year January 31, 2015, other than those which occur in the normal course of business.

Critical Accounting Policies and Estimates

Our discussion and analysis of operating results and financial condition are based upon our financial statements. The preparation of financial statements requires us to estimate the effect of various matters that are inherently uncertain as of the date of the financial statements. Each of these required estimates varies in regard to the level of judgement involved and its potential impact on our reported financial results. Estimates are deemed critical when a different estimate could have reasonably been used or where changes in the estimates are reasonably likely to occur from period to period, and would materially impact our financial position, changes in financial position or results of operations. Our significant accounting policies are discussed under note 4 to our consolidated financial statements for the year ended January 31, 2015 included in our prospectus filed on June 4, 2015. There have been no material changes to the critical accounting policies and estimates since January 31, 2015, with the exception of the estimation related to the embedded derivative liability, which was settled June 10, 2015.

Recently Issued Accounting Standards

There were no new accounting standards implemented during the three and six-month periods ended August 1, 2015.

IFRS 9, "Financial Instruments", partially replaces the requirements of IAS 39, "Financial Instruments: Recognition and Measurement". This standard is the first step in the project to replace IAS 39. The IASB intends to expand IFRS 9 to add new requirements for the classification and measurement of financial liabilities, derecognition of financial instruments, impairment and hedge accounting to become a complete replacement of IAS 39. These changes are applicable for annual periods beginning on or after January 1, 2018, with earlier application permitted. We have not yet assessed the future impact of this new standard on the consolidated financial statements.

IFRS 15, "Revenue from Contracts with Customers" ("IFRS 15") replaces IAS 11, "Construction Contracts," and IAS 18, "Revenue," as well as various interpretations regarding revenue. This standard introduces a single model for recognizing revenue that applies to all contracts with customers, except for contracts that are within the scope of standards on leases, insurance and financial

28

instruments. This standard also requires enhanced disclosures. Adoption of IFRS 15 is mandatory and will be effective for annual periods beginning on or after January 1, 2018. We are currently assessing the impact of adopting this standard on our consolidated financial statements and related note disclosures.

29

Item 3. Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk

There has been no material change in the foreign exchange and interest rate risk discussed in "Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations" included in our prospectus relating to our initial public offering filed on June 8, 2015.

During the quarter, in order to protect ourselves from the risk of losses should the value of the Canadian dollar decline in relation to the U.S. dollar, we entered into forward contracts to fix the exchange rate of our expected August 2015 to December 2015 U.S. dollar purchases.

Item 4. Controls and Procedures

Disclosure Controls and Procedures

We have established disclosure controls and procedures, as such term is defined in Rule 13a-15(e) under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 (the "Exchange Act"), that are designed to ensure that information required to be disclosed by us in the reports that we file or submit under the Exchange Act is recorded, processed, summarized and reported, within the time periods specified in the SEC's rules and forms. Disclosure controls and procedures include, without limitation, controls and procedures designed to ensure that information required to be disclosed by us in the reports that we file or submit under the Exchange Act is accumulated and communicated to management, including our principal executive and principal financial officers as appropriate, to allow timely decisions regarding required disclosure.

As required by Exchange Act Rule 13a-15(b), we will be required to carry out an evaluation, under the supervision and with the participation of our management, including our principal executive and principal financial officer, of the effectiveness of the design and operation of our disclosure controls and procedures as of the end of our fiscal year.

The SEC, as required by Section 404 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act, adopted rules that generally require every company that files reports with the SEC to evaluate its effectiveness of internal controls over financial reporting. Our management is not required to evaluate the effectiveness of our internal controls over financial reporting until the filing of our 2016 Annual Report on Form 10-K, due to a transition period established by SEC rules applicable to new public companies. As a result, this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q does not address whether there have been any changes in internal control over financial reporting. We intend to include an evaluation of our internal controls over financial reporting in our 2016 Annual Report on Form 10-K.

Prior to our initial public offering, we were a private company with limited accounting personnel and other resources with which to address our internal controls and procedures. In reviewing our financial statements in advance of the initial public offering, we identified a material weakness in our internal control over financial reporting relating to our controls over our valuation process used in valuing the liability associated with the embedded derivative related to our Series A, A-1 and A-2 Preferred Shares, which automatically converted into common shares upon the consummation of our initial public offering. A "material weakness" is a deficiency, or a combination of deficiencies, in internal control over financial reporting, such that there is a reasonable possibility that a material misstatement of our annual or interim financial statements will not be prevented or detected and corrected on a timely basis. The material weakness resulted in a material misstatement of our financial statements that was not prevented or detected. We are taking steps to remediate the material weakness, including designing and implementing improved processes and controls related to the review of the underlying assumptions and inputs used in our valuations. While we believe that our efforts will be sufficient to remediate the material weakness and prevent further internal control deficiencies, we cannot assure you that our remediation efforts will be successful.

30

Part II. OTHER INFORMATION

Item 1. Legal Proceedings

We are, from time to time, subject to claims and suits arising in the ordinary course of business. Although the outcome of these and other claims cannot be predicted with certainty, management does not believe that the ultimate resolution of these matters will have a material adverse affect on our financial position or on our results of operations.

Item 1A. Risk Factors

There have been no material changes from the risk factors disclosed in our prospectus dated June 4, 2015 filed pursuant to Rule 424(b) under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the "Securities Act").

Item 2. Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities

Recent Sales of Unregistered Securities

The following information regarding unregistered securities sold from January 31, 2015 to August 1, 2015 reflects our 1.6-for-1 split on common shares and Class AA common shares, which was effected on May 21, 2015. There were no unregistered shares issued during the second quarter of 2015.

From January 31, 2015 to August 1, 2015, we granted 235,120 restricted stock units to certain of our executive officers and employees under our Amended and Restated Equity Incentive Plan. These grants were undertaken in reliance upon the exemption from registration requirements of Rule 701 of the Securities Act.

From January 31, 2015 through August 1, 2015, we issued and sold an aggregate of 322,739 shares of our common stock upon exercise of options issued under our Amended and Restated Equity Incentive Plan, with a weighted-average exercise price of \$0.77 per share, for an aggregate purchase price of \$0.5 million, which was paid by means of forfeiture by our employees shares subject to the option award. These issuances were undertaken in reliance upon the exemption from registration requirements of Rule 701 of the Securities Act.

31

Item 3. Defaults Upon Senior Securities

Not applicable.

Item 4. Mine Safety Disclosures

Not applicable.

Item 5. Other Information

None.

Item 6. Exhibits

(a) Exhibits:

31.1 Principal Executive Officer Certification Pursuant to Securities Exchange Act Rules 13a-14 and 15d-14 as Adopted Pursuant to the Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.

- 31.2 Principal Financial Officer Certification Pursuant to Securities Exchange Act Rules 13a-14 and 15d-14 as Adopted Pursuant to the Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.
- 32.1 Principal Executive Officer Certification Pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350 as Adopted Pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.
- 32.2 Principal Financial Officer Certification Pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350 as Adopted Pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.

32

SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned thereunto duly authorized.

Date: September 9, 2015

DAVIDSTEA INC.

By: /s/ Sylvain Toutant

Name: Sylvain Toutant

Title: President and Chief Executive Officer

33

CERTIFICATION OF CHIEF EXECUTIVE OFFICER, DAVIDSTEA INC.

I, Sylvain Toutant, certify that:

- 1. I have reviewed this quarterly report on Form 10-Q of DAVIDsTEA Inc.;
- 2. Based on my knowledge, this report does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary to make the statements made, in light of the circumstances under which such statements were made, not misleading with respect to the period covered by this report;
- 3. Based on my knowledge, the financial statements, and other financial information included in this report, fairly present in all material respects the financial condition, results of operations and cash flows of the registrant as of, and for, the periods presented in this report;
- 4. The registrant's other certifying officer and I are responsible for establishing and maintaining disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e)) for the registrant and have:
 - (a) Designed such disclosure controls and procedures, or caused such disclosure controls and procedures to be designed under our supervision, to ensure that material information relating to the registrant, including its consolidated subsidiaries, is made known to us by others within those entities, particularly during the period in which this report is being prepared;
 - (b) Evaluated the effectiveness of the registrant's disclosure controls and procedures and presented in this report our conclusions about the effectiveness of the disclosure controls and procedures, as of the end of the period covered by this report based on such evaluation; and
 - (c) Disclosed in this report any change in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the registrant's most recent fiscal quarter (the registrant's fourth fiscal quarter in the case of an annual report) that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, the registrant's internal control over financial reporting; and
- 5. The registrant's other certifying officer and I have disclosed, based on our most recent evaluation of internal control over financial reporting, to the registrant's auditors and the audit committee of the registrant's board of directors (or persons performing the equivalent functions):
 - (a) All significant deficiencies and material weaknesses in the design or operation of internal control over financial reporting which are reasonably likely to adversely affect the registrant's ability to record, process, summarize and report financial information; and
 - (b) Any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting.

Date: September 9, 2015 /s/ Sylvain Toutant

Sylvain Toutant

President and Chief Executive Officer

CERTIFICATION OF CHIEF FINANCIAL OFFICER, DAVIDSTEA INC.

I, Luis Borgen, certify that:

- 1. I have reviewed this quarterly report on Form 10-Q of DAVIDsTEA Inc.;
- Based on my knowledge, this report does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary to make the statements made, in light of the circumstances under which such statements were made, not misleading with respect to the period covered by this
- Based on my knowledge, the financial statements, and other financial information included in this report, fairly present in all material respects the financial condition, results of operations and cash flows of the registrant as of, and for, the periods presented in this report;
- The registrant's other certifying officer and I are responsible for establishing and maintaining disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e)) for the registrant and have:
 - (a) Designed such disclosure controls and procedures, or caused such disclosure controls and procedures to be designed under our supervision, to ensure that material information relating to the registrant, including its consolidated subsidiaries, is made known to us by others within those entities, particularly during the period in which this report is being prepared;
 - (b) Evaluated the effectiveness of the registrant's disclosure controls and procedures and presented in this report our conclusions about the effectiveness of the disclosure controls and procedures, as of the end of the period covered by this report based on such evaluation; and
 - (c) Disclosed in this report any change in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the registrant's most recent fiscal quarter (the registrant's fourth fiscal quarter in the case of an annual report) that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, the registrant's internal control over financial reporting;
- The registrant's other certifying officer and I have disclosed, based on our most recent evaluation of internal control over financial reporting, to the registrant's auditors and the audit committee of the registrant's board of directors (or persons performing the equivalent functions):
 - (a) All significant deficiencies and material weaknesses in the design or operation of internal control over financial reporting which are reasonably likely to adversely affect the registrant's ability to record, process, summarize and report financial information; and
 - (b) Any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting.

Date: September 9, 2015 /s/ Luis Borgen Luis Borgen

Chief Financial Officer

CERTIFICATION PURSUANT TO 18 U.S.C. SECTION 1350 AS ADOPTED PURSUANT TO SECTION 906 OF THE SARBANES-OXLEY ACT OF 2002

In connection with the Quarterly Report of DAVIDsTEA Inc. (the "Company") on Form 10-Q for the period ended August 1, 2015, as filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission (the "Report"), I, Sylvain Toutant, President and Chief Executive Officer of the Company, certify, pursuant to 18 U.S.C. § 1350, adopted pursuant to § 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, that based on my knowledge:

- 1) the Report complies with the requirements of Section 13(a) or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended; and
- 2) the information contained in the Report fairly presents, in all material respects, the financial condition and results of operations of the Company.

Date: September 9, 2015 /s/ Sylvain Toutant

Sylvain Toutant

President and Chief Executive Officer

A signed original of this written statement required by Section 906, or other document authenticating, acknowledging, or otherwise adopting the signature that appears in typed form within the electronic version of this written statement required by Section 906, has been provided to DAVIDsTEA Inc. and will be retained by DAVIDsTEA Inc. and furnished to the Securities and Exchange Commission or its staff upon request.

CERTIFICATION PURSUANT TO 18 U.S.C. SECTION 1350 AS ADOPTED PURSUANT TO SECTION 906 OF THE SARBANES-OXLEY ACT OF 2002

In connection with the Quarterly Report of DAVIDsTEA Inc. (the "Company") on Form 10-Q for the period ended August 1, 2015, as filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission (the "Report"), I, Luis Borgen, Chief Financial Officer of the Company, certify, pursuant to 18 U.S.C. § 1350, adopted pursuant to § 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, that based on my knowledge:

- 1) the Report fully complies with the requirements of Section 13(a) or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended; and
- 2) the information contained in the Report fairly presents, in all material respects, the financial condition and results of operations of the Company.

Date: September 9, 2015 /s/ Luis Borgen

Luis Borgen

Chief Financial Officer

A signed original of this written statement required by Section 906, or other document authenticating, acknowledging, or otherwise adopting the signature that appears in typed form within the electronic version of this written statement required by Section 906, has been provided to DAVIDsTEA Inc. and will be retained by DAVIDsTEA Inc. and furnished to the Securities and Exchange Commission or its staff upon request.